Clayton/ Deer Park Historical Society Minutes, March 8, 2025, at 316 East Crawford on A Street, Deer Park (Margaret and East A Street)


In attendance: Bill Phipps, Roberta Reiter, Bill Sebright, Mike Reiter, Mike Wolfe,  Wally Parker, Larry Bowen, Ellen Standen, Shelah Riggins, Frank Hollingshead, Damon Smathers,    C. Elmgren Burris, Eppe Bosch, Patty Shives Wainwright, Shauneen Flugel, Collin Flugel, Hazel Flugel, Warren Strong and Tom Costigan. 


Society President Bill Sebright called the meeting to order at 10:02 AM.  He reported that: 1) Theresa Fryer, Trudy Bishop's daughter, sent pictures of the Bishop family. Damon was able to download all of them. 2) Florene Moore brought up the topic of Keyes family history. Don Keyes owned the drug store at the southwest corner of Main and First. Email Wally and me if you have memories of the drug store and Keyes family.

Society Vice President- No one has stepped forward to become Vice President.
            Society Treasurer Mark Wagner reported by email: The main checking account ended the month at $6.551.32. A check was written for $20.00 to the Secretary of State. Total deposits were $540.00. The web hosting account ended the month at $1,153.33 with a withdrawal of $21.61 for web hosting,  The Brickyard Day account is $3,250.99. The Eagle fund account is a minus $4,587.96. 

Webmaster Damon Smathers reported: 1) Issue #11 of our Letters/Brickbats publication has been uploaded to the website. It can be found here: https://cdphs.org/lettersbrickbats---newsletters.html. 2) We also made a few changes to the Zimmerer Photo Collection on the website. Most of the photos are now viewable in larger, higher quality formatting. The first part of the collection can be seen here: https://cdphs.org/zimmerer-photo-collection.html.

Facebook Page Administrator Shauneen Flugel reported that:  1) Facebook had 4600 views. We have 5 new followers and one new subscriber for a total of $2.82. 2) Ellen Standen, Mike Reiter, Bill Sebright and I discuss the following: We are working on the window stickers for the bike tour. We are looking into an app for the bike tour that will have audio descriptions at each site. Ellen asked if the Society could talk about what we have been doing at the next Downtown revitalization meeting. Mike, Bill and I will be attending March 17,  PM at the Vine.

We also discussed having July be Deer Park History Month (maybe Clayton's could be in August?) Also having the Society building being open for views the first Saturday of the month along with the Farmers Market. We also briefly discussed Yokes putting up a history wall.

Letters/Brickbats editor Wally Lee Parker reported: 1) A limited number of print copies of the 11th issue of the Society’s new newsletter will be available at today’s meeting. This issue is also available online via the Society’s homepage. The single article in this issue is titled “The Life of Louis James Bowler, Editor of Clayton’s First Newspaper, the Clayton Critic.” Mr. Bowler was the principal of Clayton’s school for five terms, those from the autumn of 1907 until the spring of 1912. Now largely forgotten, his is a remarkable story. And though most of his life was lived elsewhere, I think it’s fitting that his story be archived as a small but important part of this community’s history. 2) I’ve been sending print copies of our book-format publications to three neighboring historical groups, the Loon Lake, Stevens County, and Pend Oreille organizations, for inclusion in their archives — the last material so done being a reprint of “Tuffy’s War, The Alvin ‘Tuffy’ Luhr Story.” Regarding this, we received several comments. Sue Owen Mauro of the Pend Oreille group posted a note saying, “Thank you for providing this for our archives.” And the Stevens County Historical Society’s curator, Katie Tolin, wrote “Thanks for thinking of us. We always appreciate what you send us.” This is something I hope to do more of as energy allows. Saving our collected research in the most durable archival media currently known — print — and dispersing such to the safekeeping of neighboring historical groups will increase the chance that at least some of our ongoing efforts will survive the coming decades.
             Mike Reiter reported: 1) Most everyone is familiar with the collection of photos we have today thanks to Lawrence and Mary Zimmerer. In 2001 Dan Huffman took his Deer Park Middle School production class to their home and conducted an interview concerning the collection. The interview was videoed and loaded onto a computer where it sat until recently when I asked Dan about it. He gave me the computer and told me to have at it! One of his students had done an edit on the video but it needed a little more work before I could get it to a format that could be shared. The video is almost two hours long, with Lawrence and Mary flipping through their photos and reminiscing. The photos are mostly familiar, but the comments by the Zimmerers are great! 2) Mike received the following letter from Janet Janson Kemp: I am compiling info on all the little one room school houses that consolidated to Riverside school district. We are featuring five generation families and photos of the old schools. I will be gone during your next meeting, so am wondering if you can pass on the need for photos or other historical info in the Riverside area. We will scan photos. I am working with Sue Owen, who has lots of info. I attached some info. We have a lot of little schools: camden, chattaroy, milan, west branch, bailey, deer creek, denison, dry creek, elk, friderger, kit Carson, jefferson, Lincoln, milan farms, montvale, muehle, otter creek, spring creek, kidd, etc. 3) Mike received the following from James and Nancy Vocature (she is related to the Christiansens of Clayton):  I am happy to tell you that James is recovering well from both renal carcinoma and triple-bypass heart surgery. It's been quite a winter! Your message prompted me to call my cousins, Pearl Bryan and Cathy Weisbeck, both of whom would like to join me in meeting with you to share our history. Pearl is out of town right now, but she will be back in a few weeks. We are all available on April 12th. I hope that will be agreeable to you. We haven't been together since my mom, the youngest of the five sisters, passed away five years ago, so we are looking forward to the occasion. I also have a box of photos that I would like to donate to the historical society if you want them. We have digitized all the ones we want.  I look forward to seeing you again. Thanks for your persistence!

Our next meeting is scheduled for Saturday, April 12, 2025, at 10:00 AM at our building.


Meeting adjourned at 11:12 AM.


Minutes submitted by Bill Sebright, acting Secretary. 

